
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, JULY 7, 2016 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Jim Bruni presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Jim Bruni, Chairman 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Dan Patterson, Alternate Member  
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
John Scott, Member 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Leah Attanucci, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
Mark Hvizdak, Burns Scalo Development 
Adele Beaves, CEC, Inc. 
Andrew Celender, CEC, Inc. 
Alice Mitinger, Esquire, Attorney for Park Lane Properties, LP and Summit Park Drive Lot 4 
Partners, LP 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Mr. Bruni asked if there were any further comments. Hearing none the meeting was adjourned at 
9:16 P.M. 
 

 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Debbie Midgley, Community Development Department Secretary 
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            NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
             ZONING BOARD HEARING

                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
     )

Boardwalk 1 and        )
Boardwalk 2 Office     )
Buildings Applications )

                   - - - - -

          North Fayette Township
         400 North Branch Road
         Oakdale, PA  15071
         July 7, 2016; 7:32 p.m.
       

                   - - - - -

BEFORE:  Jim Bruni, Chairman
Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman
Daniel Patterson, Alternate Member
Tim Bish, Township Solicitor
Laura Ludwig, Community Development
              Director

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                   - - - - -      

     Reported by:

         Leah M. Attanucci
         Professional Court Reporter

REPRODUCTION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT IS PROHIBITED 
WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION FROM THE CERTIFYING AGENCY

                   - - - - - 
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COUNSEL PRESENT:

For Park Lane Properties, L.P., and Summit Park 
Drive Lot 4 Partners, L.P.:  

Alice B. Mitinger, Esquire 
Cohen & Grigsby, P.C.
625 Liberty Avenue  
Pittsburgh, PA  15222-3152 
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     I N D E X 

           - - - - -

EXHIBITS:              MARKED     RECEIVED

BOARDWALK 1
EXHIBIT NOS. 1-1-1-21    13               13

BOARDWALK 2
EXHIBIT NOS. 2-1-2-21    16               16

  

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  
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             P R O C E E D I N G S

                   - - - - -  

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I'd like to 

call this meeting to order.  Would everyone rise 

for the Pledge of Allegiance, please.               

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.  We're 

going to take a roll call.  Jim Bruni?  Here.  

Chip McCarthy?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  John Scott?  Dan 

Patterson?

MR. PATTERSON:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  Tim Bish?

MR. BISH:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  Under Administrative, 

I'd like to make -- or call for a motion to 

approve the minutes from the April 28, 2016, 

meeting.

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BRUNI:  Second?

MR. PATTERSON:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor, 

say aye.

ALL:  Aye.
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MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Motion carries.  Prior 

to this meeting, the Board held an Executive 

Session to receive advice of the Solicitor.          

At this time, anyone who thinks that 

they are going to testify, would you please rise 

so that the court reporter can swear in witnesses 

and any members of the public wishing to comment 

during tonight's Public Hearing.               

(Witnesses were collectively 

sworn.)

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.  Tonight's 

agenda includes applications for Boardwalk 1 and 

Boardwalk 2 office buildings.  The applications 

are filed by separate corporate entities, but the 

applications request the same variances.  For 

efficiency purposes and to prevent unnecessary 

duplicative testimony, the Board plans to hold one 

Public Hearing for both applications.          

Is there any objection to that?  

MS. MITINGER:  No.  There's -- 

sorry.  My name's Alice Mitinger, and I'm counsel 

for the Applicants this evening.  And we have no 

objection to that proceeding, and I think that's 
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helpful.  Just so you know, we've prepared 

exhibits on the separate parcels just for your 

ease so that the separate requests are separate in 

terms of keeping exhibits separate.  But --

MR. BISH:  The Board already has 

its own exhibits.

MS. MITINGER:  Well --

MR. BISH:  Those Exhibit Lists 

will be adopted here in a second.  So you have to 

make sure that your exhibit list follows our 

Exhibit List.

MS. MITINGER:  Well, our exhibits 

are new exhibits.  So they're --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  -- site plans and 

additional photographs and just some additional 

information that we'll --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  -- present to the 

Board.  But we can identify those.  And, like I 

said, they're bound volumes.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  They've been 

identified Boardwalk 1 and Boardwalk 2.

MR. BISH:  So they're different 
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documents than what have been submitted 

previously?

MS. MITINGER:  There's some 

different documents.  There's some additional 

information, for instance, about traffic counts, 

and there's some information about -- there are 

photos of the site which we hadn't submitted 

previously.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  It's just as -- 

part of --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  -- keeping a full 

record.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  We'll just have 

to take it document by document.

MS. MITINGER:  That's fine.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  New Business.  

Boardwalk 1 and Boardwalk 2 office buildings 

applications.  Boardwalk 1, 2000 Park Lane 

Properties, L.P., is requesting the following 

variances in order to permit the construction of 

an office building known as Boardwalk 1 on 

property located on Park Lane at its intersection 
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with Summit Park Drive in the township B-2 General 

Business District, currently designated as 

Allegheny County Parcel ID No. 497-C-1:  (1) a 

variance from the minimum parking requirements for 

a proposed business/professional office under 

Section 27-302 and Table 27-6 of the Zoning 

Ordinance; (2) a variance from the minimum 

deciduous tree requirement of Section 27-207.1.C 

of the Zoning Ordinance; (3) a variance from the 

minimum interior parking area landscape 

requirement of Section 27-207.2.B of the Zoning 

Ordinance; (4) a variance from the minimum surface 

parking area interior landscaping and island 

requirements of Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the 

Zoning Ordinance; and (5) a variance from the net 

buildable area analysis and implementation 

requirements of Section 27-505 of the Zoning 

Ordinance.          

Boardwalk 2, Summit Park Drive Lot 4 

Partners, L.P., is requesting the following 

variances in order to permit the construction of 

an office building known as Boardwalk 2 on 

property located on Park Lane at its intersection 

with Summit Park Drive in the Township B-2 General 

Business District, currently designated as a 
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portion of Allegheny County Parcel ID No. 

498-K-54:  (1) a variance from the parking minimum 

requirements for a proposed business/professional 

office under Section 27-302 and Table 27-6 of the 

Zoning Ordinance; (2) a variance from the minimum 

deciduous tree requirement of Section 27-207.1.C 

of the Zoning Ordinance; (3) a variance from the 

minimum interior parking area landscape 

requirement of Section 27-207.2.B of the Zoning 

Ordinance; (4) a variance from the minimum surface 

parking area interior landscaping and island 

requirements of Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the 

Zoning Ordinance; and (5) a variance from the net 

buildable area analysis and implementation 

requirements of Section 27-505 of the Zoning 

Ordinance.          

The record of this hearing will apply 

to both of these applications.          

A.  Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject properties posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  (1) Exhibits 1-1 

through 1-21 referenced on the Boardwalk 1 Office 

Building Application Exhibit List are entered into 
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the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1-1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, as amended.          

Exhibit 1-2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated May 19, 2016 (including 

Attachments A and B).          

Exhibit 1-3.  Special Warranty Deed 

dated October 21, 2015, between IX WR 2000 Park 

Lane Drive, L.P. (Grantor) and 2000 Park Lane 

Properties, L.P. (Grantee) recorded with the 

Allegheny County Department of Real Estate at Deed 

Book Volume 16170, Page 46 (for property 

designated as Allegheny County Parcel ID No. 

497-C-1).          

Exhibit 1-4.  Drawing SP-01A prepared 

by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 1-5.  Drawing SP-01B prepared 

by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 1-6.  Drawing SP-01C prepared 
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by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 1-7.  Drawing SP-02A (Adjacent 

Property Owner Exhibit) prepared by Civil & 

Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated May 2016.          

Exhibit 1-8.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated May 20, 2016, 

for property designated as Allegheny County Parcel 

ID No. 497-C-1 (6 pages).          

Exhibit 1-9.  Google Earth photographs 

of subject property (2 pages).          

Exhibit 1-10.  Public Notice and Proof 

of Publication for originally scheduled hearing on 

June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-11.  Applicant Agent 

Authorization Letter dated June 9, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-12.  Landscaping Summary 

Table received by Township on June 9, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-13.  Institute of Traffic 

Engineers (ITE) Parking Generation Manual, 4th 

Edition, excerpt regarding office building (3 

pages).          

Exhibit 1-14.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to 2000 Park Lane Properties, 

L.P., regarding notice of originally scheduled 
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hearing on June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-15.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of originally scheduled hearing 

on June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-16.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated June 9, 2016, regarding originally scheduled 

hearing on June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-17.  Burns Scalo Development 

Parking Ratios for Existing Buildings dated June 9, 

2016.          

Exhibit 1-18.  Public Notice and Proof 

of Publication for rescheduled hearing on July 7, 

2016.          

Exhibit 1-19.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to 2000 Park Lane Properties, 

L.P., regarding notice of rescheduled hearing on 

July 7, 2016.          

Exhibit 1-20.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of rescheduled hearing on July 7, 

2016 (4 letters).          

Exhibit 1-21.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 
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dated June 23, 2016, regarding rescheduled hearing 

on July 7, 2016.               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)               

(Boardwalk 1 Exhibits 1-1 through 

1-21 were marked for identification and entered 

into the record.)          

(2).  Exhibits 2-1 through 2-21 

referenced on the Boardwalk 2 Office Building 

Application Exhibit List are entered into the 

record of this hearing.  The court reporter will 

insert those exhibits into the transcript as if 

the Exhibit List was read into the record.               

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 2-1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, as amended.          

Exhibit 2-2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated May 19, 2016 (including 

Attachments A and B).          

Exhibit 2-3.  Agreement of Sale dated 

February 11, 2016, between Regional Industrial 

Development Corporation of Southwestern 

Pennsylvania (Seller) and Summit Park Drive Lot 4 

Partners, L.P. (Buyer).          
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Exhibit 2-4.  Drawing SP-01D prepared 

by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 2-5.  Drawing SP-01E prepared 

by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 2-6.  Drawing SP-01F prepared 

by Civil & Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated 

May 2016.          

Exhibit 2-7.  Drawing SP-02B (Adjacent 

Property Owner Exhibit) prepared by Civil & 

Environmental Consultants, Inc., dated May 2016.          

Exhibit 2-8.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated May 20, 2016, 

for property designated as Allegheny County Parcel 

ID No. 498-K-54 (6 pages).          

Exhibit 2-9.  Google Earth photographs 

of subject property (3 pages).          

Exhibit 2-10.  Public Notice and Proof 

of Publication for originally scheduled hearing on 

June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 2-11.  Applicant Agent 

Authorization Letter dated June 9, 2016.          

Exhibit 2-12.  Landscaping Summary 

Table received by Township on June 9, 2016.          
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Exhibit 2-13.  Institute of Traffic 

Engineers (ITE) Parking Generation Manual, 4th 

Edition, excerpt regarding office building (3 

pages).          

Exhibit 2-14.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to Regional Industrial 

Development Corporation of Southwestern 

Pennsylvania regarding notice of originally 

scheduled hearing on June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 2-15.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of originally scheduled hearing 

on June 6, 2016 (7 letters).          

Exhibit 2-16.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated June 9, 2016, regarding originally scheduled 

hearing on June 16, 2016.          

Exhibit 2-17.  Burns Scalo Development 

Parking Ratios for Existing Buildings dated June 9, 

2016.          

Exhibit 2-18.  Public Notice and Proof 

of Publication for rescheduled hearing on July 7, 

2016.          

Exhibit 2-19.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to Regional Industrial 
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Development Corporation of Southwestern 

Pennsylvania regarding notice of rescheduled 

hearing on July 7, 2016.          

Exhibit 2-20.  Letter from Township 

dated June 1, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of rescheduled hearing on July 7, 

2016.          

Exhibit 2-21.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated June 23, 2016, regarding rescheduled hearing 

on July 7, 2016.               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)               

(Boardwalk 2 Exhibits No. 2-1 

through 2-21 were marked for identification and 

entered into the record.)

MR. BRUNI:  At this time, the 

Applicant can state their case.  And when you 

speak, would you please state your name, spell it 

for the court reporter so she gets it correct for 

the record.

MR. BISH:  And if I might mention, 

we have copies of the Exhibit Lists.  So feel 

free.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.  That's 
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great.  And, again, my name's Alice Mitinger.  

It's M-I-T-I-N-G-E-R.  And I'm really -- I'm going 

to let Adele and Mark explain the basics of the 

plan.  But I just wanted to note that we do have 

some additional exhibits which we can mark as the 

Applicant's exhibits.  Is that -- if that's okay.

MR. BISH:  We're going to have to 

make sure they're not duplicative of what we 

already have.  So if you want to take a look at 

these (indicating).

MS. MITINGER:  Sure.  That's --

MR. BISH:  And just --

MS. MITINGER:  I think some of 

them may be, Mr. Bish.  But --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  -- I was going to 

rather than, say, pull them out --

MR. BISH:  Well, I don't -- if we 

get into court, I don't want to have a 

duplication --

MS. MITINGER:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  -- of documents.

MS. MITINGER:  I understand that.  

But what I was going to say is just for ease of 

reference for proceeding, they're not extensive, 
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and they're -- again, I can identify what we're 

going to present in the course of testimony.  One 

would be the variance, which is already part of 

the record.  2 is a -- some information from the 

ITE Parking Generation --

MR. BISH:  That's already in the 

record.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.  And that's 

fine.  And then the -- do we have the existing 

parking ratios as well?

MR. BISH:  The ones that were 

submitted?

MS. MITINGER:  For different -- 

these are parking ratios for different --

MR. BISH:  That was --

MS. MITINGER:  -- Burns & Scalo 

sites.

MR. BISH:  -- I think, submitted 

on June 9.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Yes.  It's already in.

MS. MITINGER:  Great.  And do we 

have the landscaping summary table?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  Yes.
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MS. MITINGER:  Okay.  And the 

maximum net buildable area, the site photos, and 

the variances.  It was -- that were attached as 

well as part of the application.  Okay.  That's 

good.  I just -- again, it's in the interests of 

making sure that we have everything in on that.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  Adele, did you want 

to introduce yourself for the record and start 

with the parking for Boardwalk 1?  

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  Hi, everyone.  

My name's Adele Beaves with Civil & Environmental 

Consultants.  We are the engineers that prepared 

the design documents that the variances are based 

upon.          

So I'll start -- I'll just give you a 

brief overview of the site, if that would help.  

And I can speak to both of these at once, if that 

makes that easier for you.  What we have is a -- 

myriads of buildings that is proposed on 

properties that are opposite Park Lane at the 

intersection of Summit Park Drive.  So for 

reference, you have Summit Park coming along here 

(indicating), and north is up.  You may be 

familiar with the Cigna building, which is in this 
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property right here (indicating).  We have a 

ravine here (indicating) with The Home Depot being 

on this side (indicating), and then you have the 

Elmhurst property that's currently under 

construction right here to the south (indicating).         

So the two properties are -- would be 

the Boardwalk 1 property located on this parcel 

(indicating), and then Boardwalk 2 is located on 

this parcel (indicating).  And as it was 

discussed, we have the five different variances 

that are going to be presented tonight.  We have 

the exhibits that you have in your packet.          

I can dive right into the first, which 

would be the request to reduce the parking ratio 

from 5 per 1,000 to 4 per 1,000.  This 

(indicating) is a layout that shows the position 

of the four-story building here, which is 106,000 

square feet, situated at the corner of Park Lane 

and Summit.  Like I said, it would be mirrored in 

the Boardwalk 2 configuration.

MR. BISH:  By the way, I'd just 

note for the record that you're referring to 

Exhibit 1-4.

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  Exhibit 1-4 

shows the parking.  This is the general parking 
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layout which surrounds the building.  We have some 

loading on one end of the building to service the 

building and then handicapped parking out front.  

The general request here is to go down to a 

4-per-1,000 ratio, which Burns & Scalo feels will 

adequately serve the needs of their tenants or 

their future tenants which is based upon some data 

that we have from the ITE Trip Generation Manual, 

which is a national manual that gives average, 

mean, and peak parking required for different 

types of uses.  This would be the general office 

use.  And I don't know the number.  I can take a 

look at it here to find the exhibit number.

MR. BISH:  For the ITE?

MS. BEAVES:  For the ITE, it would 

be 1-13.

MR. BISH:  Correct.

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  So 1-13 is 

some data regarding a peak ratio of around 

slightly less than four.

MS. MITINGER:  Adele, could you 

just note for the record -- when you refer to ITE, 

that's an acronym for the Institute of 

Transportation (sic) Engineers; is that correct?

MS. BEAVES:  That's correct.  Yes.
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MS. MITINGER:  And that's general 

data that you -- that engineers use to determine 

appropriate parking ratios for different uses; is 

that correct?  

MS. BEAVES:  Correct.  It has 

pretty much every use.

MR. BRUNI:  Can I ask you a quick 

question about this?  I'm guessing -- it says it's 

the 4th Edition.  Is that the most recent edition 

that's --

MS. BEAVES:  That's the most 

recent one that we use.

MR. BRUNI:  And --

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  -- that's the most 

recent one you use.

MS. BEAVES:  I believe that's the 

most recent out there.  We do have access to the 

most current manuals.  So I would expect that's 

the most recent one.

MR. BRUNI:  And so was -- it was 

issued in 2008.  Is that the date that it was 

issued?

MS. BEAVES:  That -- I apologize.  

I don't know when it was actually issued.  But 
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this is the one that was given to me, and I assume 

it would be the most current.  I do not know if 

there's a --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So there may be 

one that's more current?

MS. BEAVES:  I would expect -- we 

have traffic engineering in-house, and I would 

expect we have the most current data that's 

available.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And you're not 

sure, but you think it might be 2008 based on -- I 

see a 2008 --

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.  I suspect 

that's the most current text.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  The peak that's given 

in this manual is very much less than four.  It's 

2.84 per 1,000 square feet of office building.  

But if you look at the 85th percentile, we're up 

at the 3.45-per-1,000 ratio.  And we're looking to 

really go to a 4-per-1,000 ratio, which in the 

experience at Burns & Scalo, I think, in other 

communities which I've worked in has been suitable 

and has provided an adequate number of parking 

spaces for a multitude of uses.  And for the 
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record, Burns & Scalo has six significant other 

developments in the area which have gone to not 

quite 4 per 1,000 in most cases and never 

approaching the level of 5 per 1,000.  So they 

feel very comfortable with the fact that -- and 

using that, it would come to a level that would be 

suited -- you know, well suited to a 4.0 ratio.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  If there are 

questions, I can take them now, or we can move on 

to the next -- 

MR. BRUNI:  Keep going.

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  Do you want to 

take these in sequence and we can move on to the 

second, landscaping, or do you want to discuss 

anything --

MS. MITINGER:  And we have some 

additional information, and Mark can testify a 

little bit more about Burns & Scalo's specific 

experience with parking ratios for some of their 

own developments, which would be one of the other 

exhibits that we provided.  Would you like to hear 

about that now, or it's just --

MR. BISH:  Let's just keep on 

parking.
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MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  Let's stick with 

parking for right now.

MS. BEAVES:  Oh, sure.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  So, have you seen any 

trends in a commercial office building where the 

number of people per square foot has gotten 

smaller over the years?

MS. BEAVES:  Well, actually, we're 

seeing sort of -- more of a flex-type environment.  

Mark can speak to that one --

MS. MITINGER:  I was going to say 

I --

MS. BEAVES:  -- a little more.

MS. MITINGER:  That's why I think 

Mark may be better suited to answer your 

questions.  If he could identify himself for the 

record.

MR. HVIZDAK:  Okay.  Mark Hvizdak.  

That's H-V-I-Z-D-A-K.  I'm a construction project 

manager for Burns & Scalo Development.  The trend 

we're seeing is the office environment has changed 

that -- you know, 15, 20 years ago, it was just -- 

they just hoarded the people in the building.  You 

had the call station environment.  It was, you 
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know, six, seven people -- as many people as you 

could get into the building, that's what the owner 

wanted.          

The environment has changed with the 

younger generation that they need to accommodate 

their needs and the environment and the amenities 

to the property.  So what you're seeing is the 

density counts have come down, that they're trying 

to make the space more welcoming, provide more 

amenities, collaboration areas and so forth just 

to make the property more attractive.  So what 

we're seeing is counts as low as 3 per 1,000 on 

some of the higher-end corporate environment, 4.  

On a rare occasion, we might see 5.  But most 

often, it's somewhere around -- 4 per 1,000 is 

what we're seeing.  And it's just the environment 

of today.  Things have changed.

MR. BISH:  So you're saying -- I'm 

sorry.  You're saying that there's less people 

working in a building?

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yes.  With 

technology the way it is, people are working from 

home.  People are traveling.  You may have, say, 

600 or 800 people in a building.  But on any given 

day, you might see 300, 400, 500 people just 
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because of that factor.  More and more companies 

are allowing their employees to work at home.  

They're traveling.  They might be riding their 

bikes to work.  Just the whole environment has 

changed from what the demand was 15, 20 years ago.

MS. MITINGER:  And, Mark, can you 

identify some of the other buildings that you're 

familiar with and the parking ratios, I mean, from 

Burns & Scalo's perspective, some of the parking 

ratios on those properties?

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yes.  And one thing 

I would tell you is Burns & Scalo being the 

developer/owner of the property, it does us no 

good at providing fewer spots -- parking spaces 

than are required.  So this need is being driven 

by market demand.  With that, we have a few new 

buildings, and one is The Bentley, 44,000 square 

feet.  It's on the Parkway in Greentree.  Another 

one is 400 Holiday Drive, which is across the 

street.  We have Beacon 1 and Beacon 2, which are 

two now buildings in Bridgeville that we actually 

just started site work on.  We have a 

150,000-square-foot building -- two of them 

actually in Southpointe, which is Zenith 2 and 

Zenith 3.  Cedar Ridge, we have 48,000 square 
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feet.  These are all 3.7, 3.74, 3.9, 4.1, 3.3, 3.7 

ratios.  So -- and it's all Class-A office.  This 

isn't like, you know, bad properties, inferior 

properties.  This is Class-A environment, and that 

is what we -- the market's demanding.

MR. BISH:  For any of these 

properties, were variances granted --

MR. HVIZDAK:  No.

MR. BISH:  -- at those properties?

MR. HVIZDAK:  No.

MR. BISH:  Did they have the same 

parking ratio?  Did you provide more parking than 

was required by the municipality, or did you 

provide right at the -- you know, what was 

required by the municipality?

MR. HVIZDAK:  Zenith, on the one 

building, we might have requested a variance.  But 

I can't speak to that entirely.  It may, or it may 

not have.  I do not recall what was the situation.  

On Beacon, did we request anything?

MS. BEAVES:  Well, we were 

slightly over what the requirement was.

MR. HVIZDAK:  Okay.  Bentley was 

with the City of Pittsburgh.  The City -- just 

with the congestion and everything else through 
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the City, their understanding of what's going on 

with that environment as well.  I couldn't speak 

-- The new buildings I can't -- to be honest, I 

was involved with the project.  I can't speak 

whether a variance was requested or not.  I 

apologize.

MS. MITINGER:  But from your 

experience, are these parking ratios appropriate 

to the uses that are in the buildings?

MR. HVIZDAK:  Absolutely.

MS. MITINGER:  And do you ever 

find that these -- the parking lots are full to 

capacity, or are they consistently providing 

adequate parking for the tenants' needs?

MR. HVIZDAK:  We're providing 

adequate parking for the tenants' needs.  I'll 

give you another job that's actually not 

referenced on here.  We were just talking about a 

project on our way down here.  There's a client in 

Southpointe who has 3 buildings.  850 employees is 

what they were required to provide parking for.  

On any given day, you can go into their parking 

lot and do a count, and you are probably 

60-percent capacity on any given day.          

And it's just because of -- like I 
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said, their -- the liberties have changed as far 

as the employees allowing their -- or the employer 

to allow their employees to work from home, 

they're traveling, whatever it might be.

MR. BRUNI:  And correct me if I'm 

wrong.  But I think you also spoke to -- you said 

employees look for certain amenities in the 

building.

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  So what sort of 

amenities will you be including in these buildings 

that presumably do not require additional parking 

spaces?

MR. HVIZDAK:  Some of them are 

already on site.  Like, if we are -- like, in 

Beacon and, say, Zenith Ridge and even the client 

I just referenced in Southpointe, they're sort of 

off the beaten trial a little bit.  So the 

amenities -- we have to throw more in the package.  

That it might be a walking trail, it might be 

this, it might be exercise areas outside.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  But what about 

this building -- these buildings?

MR. HVIZDAK:  These buildings, the 

amenities are all here.  I mean, you're -- we're 
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going to be providing sidewalks that connect us to 

the retail component.  That's another strong piece 

that we want for the property, and we feel that's 

a strong component of these two buildings.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  But the 

buildings themselves, they're not going to contain 

like a fitness area --

MR. HVIZDAK:  No, no, no, no.

MR. BRUNI:  -- or a cafeteria --

MR. HVIZDAK:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  -- or anything like 

that that you would say, well, they're not going 

to be --

MR. HVIZDAK:  No.

MS. MITINGER:  In terms of the 

collaborative space, though, I think that it's not 

a call center environment where you have this many 

people packed in as possible.  They're bigger, 

open spaces that are not being used for offices.  

So that they're spaces that are -- the --

MR. HVIZDAK:  There's more --

MR. BRUNI:  Do you have tenants 

planned already?  Like, you made -- you said it's 

not going to be a call center.  So how do you know 

that already?
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MR. HVIZDAK:  Most of the times, 

on the high-end Class A, they just can't afford to 

pay that rent and stuff those people in there.  

They're looking for the -- like, the B minus -- 

B-, B minus-, C-plus-type property.  They're not 

worried about the Class-A space, that you have the 

better finishes.          

When we're referencing collaboration, 

the whole intent is probably 10 percent to 20 

percent of the floor plate is just large, open 

areas.  There's more large-screen TVs on the 

walls.  There's couches all over the place.  The 

lounge areas are larger.  They're greater.  

There's all of these little rooms that you could 

go and make a private phone call, if you want.  

You're finding birthing centers for women in some 

of the buildings.          

So that's the new thing that you're 

seeing in the buildings, and the intent is to 

create a happy environment, that everybody's 

talking, everybody's working together, and in the 

end, the result is you get more production out of 

them.

MR. BRUNI:  So when you build the 

building, are you going to -- or are you working 
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with a tenant to design the inside, or are you 

going to build it and then try to lease it?

MR. HVIZDAK:  We're going to build 

it as spec and --

MR. BRUNI:  So you're going to 

include some of these -- what you're talking 

about, these call -- you know, private call rooms 

and --

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yeah.  More often 

than not, they're included.  That's just the 

environment, how it has changed.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  But, I mean, 

specifically with these buildings.

MR. HVIZDAK:  I can't -- it 

changes.  I mean, how it works is us being the 

landlord, we'll build the building as a spec.  If 

we were building this specifically for an owner, 

we would know that programming from day one.          

What we take doing a spec is we take 

the historical data, what we see, the trends, what 

their path -- or the direction people are taking 

today.  So these are all of the things that we're 

seeing almost on every Class-A building that we're 

building, and a lot of it is just being driven by 

the younger generation.  They're demanding it.
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MR. BISH:  So when you're building 

the spec building without a tenant, how far do you 

get until you stop construction?

MR. HVIZDAK:  We complete the 

exterior other than maybe some landscaping.  In 

the interior, we would take it to what you call a 

warm-lit shell.  So you have safety issues that 

you have to address.  We would light it but only 

on a temporary basis that if someone was in there 

at nighttime, they're not going to trip and fall 

down the steps.  You have to provide temporary 

heating so fire suppression doesn't freeze or the 

plumbing doesn't freeze.  We'll have the whole 

core element intact, elevators, the main lobby, 

mechanical rooms, electrical rooms, et cetera.  At 

that point, you stop, and you're waiting for the 

tenant.  And then the tenant comes in, and then 

they take the lead on design, and they make the 

space fit their need.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  But is one of the 

considerations that any tenant coming in is going 

to -- before they sign a lease with you, they are 

going to ensure that there is sufficient parking 

to --
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MR. HVIZDAK:  Oh, absolutely.

MS. MITINGER:  -- meet --

MR. HVIZDAK:  It's part of the 

lease.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yeah.  So by chance, 

if we found a tenant who had a higher parking 

ratio or parking demand, they just go elsewhere, 

because the need's not there.  We're basing it off 

of what our current trend is that we're seeing.

MS. MITINGER:  You're not going to 

be able to lease it, in other words, unless you're 

able to provide all of the features that the 

tenant actually needs?

MR. HVIZDAK:  That's correct.  And 

that's Mr. Scalo's position, that we're not going 

to take this type of investment -- or we're not 

going to take on this type of investment and 

shortchange ourselves through parking that we're 

going to hinder ourselves later with leasing.  It 

just doesn't make any sense.

MR. BRUNI:  Chip, do you have any 

more questions about the parking?               

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Dan, do you have any?
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MR. PATTERSON:  A concern I have, 

the adjacent site to this one, Cigna --

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. PATTERSON:  -- they had plenty 

of parking, and they've had to expand two times 

since then.  I'm not sure what their parking ratio 

is.  But it seems on your site, there would be no 

opportunity there to increase parking if it became 

necessary.

MS. BEAVES:  There would not be 

feasible or additional room.  Correct.

MR. PATTERSON:  Yeah.

MS. BEAVES:  That's correct.  I'm 

not sure the agent --

MS. LUDWIG:  If I could -- and 

that's also a much, much larger building --

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- than what you guys 

are proposing.

MR. PATTERSON:  Well --

MS. LUDWIG:  So, I mean, you're 

not comparing apples to apples there.  I mean, I 

-- they did -- you're correct.

MR. PATTERSON:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  They did two parking 
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expansions.  But it's a much, much larger 

building, and they've recently started, like, 

converting some of those spaces.  So Cabot Oil & 

Gas very much -- the floor that they renovated in 

there, I actually got to go over with our building 

inspector and test the fire alarms with him one 

day.  And it's very much like what Mark is 

describing, lots of open space.  It's not cubicle 

walls, you know, walls and walls of cubicles 

everywhere.  I mean, the offices were bigger, I 

mean.          

So I really think that you're not -- 

you know, that's a hard comparison to make, 

because it's just such a much larger building, and 

it's an older building, and the bottom of those 

floors are getting converted over to kind of what 

the new market is, you know, demanding.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Tim, do you have any 

other questions regarding the parking?

MR. BISH:  Not at this time.  

Well, yes.  I mean, I guess, yes.  One question is 

if the building was three stories, could you 

comply with the parking require -- the Township's 

parking requirement on that site?

MS. BEAVES:  I really don't know 
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it off of the top of my head.  I would have to do 

the math to re-calculate it out.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  But, I mean, I think 

as far as Burns & Scalo's concerned, the type of 

tenants that are out there are -- want to do a 

larger per square footage.  So it's -- you know, 

taking it down to three stories, we wouldn't 

attract the same type of people on all floors 

admittedly, I suppose, as far as options.

MR. HVIZDAK:  You know, what 

happens is you lose the economics in the 

construction when you're going to steel and you're 

getting in -- with elevators, and then you start 

dealing with wood loads the higher you go.  So 

your cost variances, cost per square foot to build 

a building, changes, like, with each level you go.  

So the more you go to a level, the cheaper the 

building gets, and then at some point, it becomes 

costly again because you're dealing with wood 

loads and everything else, what's inside the 

building.  But what we found is four or five 

stories is the ideal number of floors for a 

building for the economics to work with the 

property to justify the investment.          
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So for three floors -- I understand 

your question.  I just don't think the economics 

would work with the property.

MR. BISH:  So your variance 

request is based upon economics?

MR. HVIZDAK:  No.  Not entirely.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  So what is your 

unnecessary hardship here?

MR. HVIZDAK:  We're trying to 

maximize the site for the need that we see the 

market trend is demanding.  You could build -- I 

mean -- and what I can say is we could build a 

60,000-square-foot building as well.  The problem 

is you limit yourself to various tenants.          

So the ideal, again, just like we're 

seeing a parking trend -- we're seeing it's at 4 

per 1,000 -- a floor plate we're seeing or a size 

of a building that we're seeing is a 100,000- to 

150,000-square-foot building.  Okay?  In some of 

the properties -- the newer ones that I've 

referenced, that's what they are.          

So I'm not going to say there's a 

hardship there with the variance.  I'm saying the 

-- what market trend is dictating for us is to put 

new buildings on that property, make that 
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investment.  It makes more sense for us to do four 

or five stories, and we're showing four.

MS. BEAVES:  That's correct.  

Uh-huh.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So if you could 

only do three stories on this lot, you would pass; 

is that what you're saying?  

MR. HVIZDAK:  My guess would be 

the economics would not work, and we wouldn't 

pursue it at all is my guess.  I mean, you only 

get so many dollars market rent.  You can't say, 

well, I can't build a fourth floor, but I've got 

to charge you $40 now rather than $25.  It doesn't 

work.  Market rate is market rate.  They don't 

care what your situation is.               

MR. McCARTHY:  But this is 

Boardwalk 1 that we're talking about here.

MS. BEAVES:  Correct.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Boardwalk 2 --

MR. BRUNI:  Across the street.             

MR. McCARTHY:  -- across the 

street, that seems to be a bigger lot; is that 

correct?  

MS. BEAVES:  It is bigger in 

acreage.  Boardwalk 2 has slope -- a significant 
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amount of steep slope that is going down toward a 

ravine, which actually when you look at, you know, 

effective building area, they're very similar --           

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  -- to each other.

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.

MR. HVIZDAK:  It's unusable.  Even 

though it's larger --

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.

MR. HVIZDAK:  -- it's unusable.

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  When these -- the 

properties are relatively flat; correct?

MS. BEAVES:  There is a pad on 

each of them.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  But there is some 

slope across them.  And they're -- you know, those 

were -- these were graded pads, and they do have 

some topographic challenges, I would say, just in 

terms of the slope across frontages.  And then, of 

course, Boardwalk 2 does have the ravine.  

Boardwalk 1 has a significant slope from this 

adjacent property (indicating) coming down to it, 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

42

and as you may see in the design, we have 

attempted to, you know, work with that by using 

retaining walls.  So there are some retaining 

walls proposed for these sites, which is, you 

know, a great expense to be able to use what we 

have here to make it work.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  So how much are 

you expanding the lot -- the buildable area from 

what it is currently?  What was currently -- what 

was created, or how many other -- years ago when 

the -- building the lot was created?

MS. BEAVES:  The -- are you saying 

in both cases now?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  On the -- on 

Boardwalk 1, the expansion -- if you can kind of 

see sort of way back here (indicating), there is 

topography, you know, sloping all of the way up in 

a pretty gradual slope up to this point 

(indicating).

MS. MITINGER:  Just if you could 

identify the exhibit.  Just --

MS. BEAVES:  I'm sorry.  This is --

MS. MITINGER:  -- take it apart.

MS. BEAVES:  Oh, goodness.  Let me 
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see which one this is.

MR. BISH:  That would be Exhibit 

1-5.

MS. BEAVES:  Exhibit 1-5.  So in 

order to make a building suitable here and parking 

to meet ADA accessibility requirements and 

whatnot, we really have to make it more flat than 

it is today.  So we've cut into the hillside here 

(indicating) and filled back here (indicating) to 

make a flat pad.  So we've really expanded, I 

would say, the -- you know, the -- probably the 

back corner of the site for retaining walls to be 

able to get enough parking and to be able to put 

the building on a flat plane.  That's probably 

where we'll put our building.

MR. BISH:  So it slopes towards 

the adjacent PNC -- I think it's PNC property.

MS. BEAVES:  It actually slopes 

from the southwest to the northeast.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  Generally in this 

direction (indicating) towards the Parkway.

MR. BISH:  And it's getting higher 

at Park Lane or getting --

MS. BEAVES:  Getting lower.



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

44

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  It slopes away from 

PNC; correct?

MS. BEAVES:  PNC is over -- it 

goes like this (indicating)?

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.

MS. MITINGER:  Yes.

MS. BEAVES:  So, yes, it does.  It 

slopes away.  And this (indicating) is high, and 

then you have a very -- a steep slope, drop down, 

and then a gradual slope.  And then on the second 

parcel, we do have more sloping generally in the 

same direction but from Park Lane to the east 

towards this -- where we have a ravine and a 

stream that runs along the border with the other 

property.  So we do have some significant steep 

slopes in this area (indicating).  This is 

Exhibit 2- --

MR. BISH:  2-5.

MS. BEAVES:  2-5.  So it's 2-5.  

So, you know, this entire -- probably 30 percent 

of the eastern portion of Boardwalk 2 is really 

steep terrain, which we are maximizing with the 

use of retaining walls.

MR. McCARTHY:  So you'd be filling 
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in part of that ravine?  

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.  We'd be 

filling in the areas where -- right, without 

impacting the resource.  Yes.  We'd be filling -- 

and where the walls would -- are shown on the 

eastern edge here (indicating).  It is more 

intensive for the walls.  But they are pretty high 

in height, and it's being used to bring everything 

up.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. HVIZDAK:  We're only filling 

it partially of the ravine itself; correct?

MS. BEAVES:  Correct.

MR. HVIZDAK:  A codpiece.

MS. BEAVES:  Right.  I mean, 

there's a buffer where you'd have to stay off of 

the streams, and we've -- we're not touching that.  

So --

MS. MITINGER:  But that constrains 

the site --

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.

MS. MITINGER:  -- and how you're 

able to develop it.

MS. BEAVES:  It does.  I mean, it 

does.  And what is a 7.859-acre parcel is really 
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not getting, you know, close to that in terms of 

the volume and its room.  I can't remember a time 

we had been in the upper fives in terms of the 

volume area.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Do you know when these 

properties were graded originally?

MS. BEAVES:  It has been some 

time, I believe.  It may have been upwards of 20 

years since they were initially graded.  I mean, 

I'm not sure of the exact date when they were 

originally constructed.

MR. BISH:  And at that time, they 

were originally graded to be buildable lots?

MS. BEAVES:  I -- you know, I 

don't know that for sure.  I think one of them had 

some -- it was maybe used during the construction 

of the roadways themselves.  So it might have had 

some -- it does have some stockpiles and some 

leftover materials on it, you know, whether it was 

planned for something and then just left there 

from work from the last two developments.  So --

MR. HVIZDAK:  You know, sometimes 

related to the stockpiles, normally what you'll 

see a developer do is they'll take -- normally, 
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they'll take the worst sites -- what they're 

projecting to be the worst sites, have their 

development, and that's where they'll stockpile 

their materials.  I mean, naturally you're not 

going to take their best site or a brand-new site 

stockpiling that material.  So typically what you 

see is the dog lots, the less valuable lots or the 

challenging lots, sort of like where the creek is.  

That's where you're going to see that they're 

stockpiling material.

So I think that was an indication from 

the very beginning.  They knew that those lots 

would be challenging, at least the one for sure.

MS. BEAVES:  I have another 

thought on that, too.  If these were planned as 

part of the stormwater structure at the time when 

the lots were built, then I can say that we've run 

the analysis, and we're not asking for something 

that would task that stormwater system to a -- you 

know, to a degree that we need to add additional 

stormwater controls.  So we're within what would 

have been expected at the time in terms of the 

amount of the coverage of the development.  Just 

that we don't need to actually do modifications to 

the stormwater basin.  So that's one thing that -- 
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you know, that this is within the realm of what 

was contemplated back then, too.  So --

MR. BISH:  So you'll be using the 

existing stormwater retention?

MS. BEAVES:  Correct.

MR. BISH:  And so no rain gardens 

on site?

MS. BEAVES:  There may be some 

water quality things to meet the new DEP 

regulations, but nothing regarding rain control.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. McCARTHY:  Have you considered 

alternatives in shrinking the width of the parking 

spaces or --

MS. BEAVES:  We've gone to the 

minimum allowance that would be allowed.  We 

totaled that out to get as many spaces -- you 

know, parking spaces in as possible, you know.  So 

-- and there's a threshold where you're only 

allowed -- it starts to become a user issue, 

getting spaces.  And it's going to be an average, 

too.  So we feel we got it to the extent possible 

to minimize it, you know.  And I don't -- I didn't 

do a whole lot of -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  What's the width on 
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the spaces now?

MS. BEAVES:  The aisles or the 

spaces themselves?

MR. McCARTHY:  The parking spaces 

themselves.

MS. BEAVES:  Okay.  So I think 

they are mentioned on here.  They are the minimum 

required.  I don't actually know that.

MR. BISH:  I think it's nine.

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.  It is not -- 

it's not any bigger than nine.  I think it is 

nine, and I actually have that -- I have that 

actually labeled on here.  But I know the aisles 

are 20.  They're 20 in length.  And I wrote 

estimate there, 9.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah, yeah.

MS. BEAVES:  We didn't go any 

bigger than what was required.

MR. McCARTHY:  Mark, is it the 

minimum that Burns & Scalo typically uses?  

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yeah.  And what 

happens is -- and you've marked in narrow spaces.  

What happen is people's cars start to get damaged, 

and then it just becomes a nuisance, and then you 

get tagged.  And there's -- it's funny with office 
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space.  Like, you know, if you have all of the 

amenities, everybody's tooting their horn -- or 

tooting your horn and saying how great you are, 

and if you don't have the amenities, you know, and 

narrow spots, whatever it might be, it's the same 

thing, and then they're all throwing you under the 

bus, and you have trouble leasing other 

properties.

So it's amazing how all of that -- all 

of that information and all of that stuff is very 

critical in developing the property and making it 

work and it work for everyone.  I mean, at the 

same time, you know, the owners don't want a 

property that's going to be vacant, you know, nor 

does the Township, I don't think.  You know, it 

just doesn't help anybody to add structure where, 

you know, you might not need it.  So it's in 

everyone's best interests.  You've got to give as 

much as you can give before it hurts.

MS. MITINGER:  But the aisle width 

and the parking space width, it's not something 

that you are seeking a variance from?  You're 

complying with that requirement?

MR. HVIZDAK:  I don't believe so.

MS. BEAVES:  No, no.  We don't 
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need a variance in that respect.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Before we move on 

from parking -- I guess we're near the end of this 

discussion.  I'm not sure -- can I make a few 

comments from the Township's perspective?

MR. BRUNI:  Sure.

MR. McCARTHY:  Sure.

MS. LUDWIG:  The ITE Parking 

Manual, as you know, is a pretty standard, 

well-known manual.  Many planners like myself, my 

engineers use it.  We're currently updating our 

Zoning Ordinance, as you know.  Our Zoning 

Ordinance was last done in 2004.  So that was 12 

years ago.  We are looking very closely at some of 

these ratios and are going to try to get more 

consistent with what the ITE recommends for not 

only office buildings but other uses.  So I just 

want to kind of note that for the record.

MR. BRUNI:  So that we --

MS. LUDWIG:  And we don't have any 

issues.  I mean, from our perspective, we wouldn't 

want Burns & Scalo to overpark this either from a 

stormwater perspective and other things.  I mean, 

there's so many lots up there, more so on the 
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retail lots up at The Pointe, that are just 

overparked.  It's just a sea of asphalt, and it 

just doesn't look pretty.          

So I think we would trust in them in a 

way to make sure that they're adequately, you 

know, parking their building, what they're going 

to lease, and I'm assuming that they would want to 

provide adequate parking.  And it seems like the, 

you know, data that they're providing from some of 

their other buildings is fairly consistent with 

that ratio that they're asking for here.  So --

MR. McCARTHY:  Laura --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- we don't have any 

issues with it.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- I believe you 

mentioned being more consistent with the ITE 

manual.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  So would it be fair 

to say that you would consider that what's already 

on the books, the one for 200, might get revised?  

MS. LUDWIG:  In the future.  Yes, 

yes.  As part of our revision that we're working 

on this year.  Yes.  Now, that won't be done 

probably until the end of this year or early next 
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year.  But we are looking very closely at the 

parking table in general.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  And I just want to 

make sure.  For the record, you indicated that you 

believe the Township is moving to a standard 

that's closer to what's --

MS. LUDWIG:  That is our intent.

MR. BRUNI:  -- published?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  Do you want us -- I'm 

sorry.

MR. BISH:  Go ahead.

MR. BRUNI:  I was going to say 

that I was referring to the parking generation 

from the Institute of Transportation (sic) 

Engineers.

MR. BISH:  So, Laura, you stated 

that the Township doesn't have any issues.  Are 

you saying the Township doesn't have any issues 

with the parking --

MS. LUDWIG:  With the parking.

MR. BISH:  Those requests?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  Correct.
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MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Are you ready, 

Tim?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Sorry for taking so 

long on the parking.

MS. BEAVES:  Oh, no problem.

MR. BRUNI:  But we just want to 

make sure we were covered.

MS. BEAVES:  That's okay.  Well, 

this is where you get your explanations.

MS. MITINGER:  They're good 

questions.  Go ahead.

MS. BEAVES:  Oh.

MS. MITINGER:  Are you ready to 

proceed?

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  Go right into 

the next --

MS. MITINGER:  Great.  Let's --

MS. BEAVES:  Well, in -- you know, 

there -- the next -- really, of the five that you 

read, 2, 3, and 4 are all somewhat related in 

terms of they affect landscaping, and they affect 

different sections of the Code but really for the 

same concept.  So I think they'd be best presented 

together, if that's okay.
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MR. BRUNI:  Yes.

MS. BEAVES:  We are -- and I 

brought my -- we'll just go back.  Actually, I 

mean, since we're talking about them together, we 

have both put up here.  So I have the exhibits 

that will probably be -- let's see.  1-5 and 2-5 

would be the ones that I'm going to refer to the 

most here.  I'll take this one (indicating) down 

and put this one (indicating) up.

Okay.  So we're -- the second goes 

really to the amount of trees that are required 

per building gross square footage with the parking 

lot interior landscaping both in percent, size, 

and frequency of interior landscaping, and then 

related to -- for the shading concept that is, you 

know, if a tree is in the parking lot, then so 

much of it is considered to be shade in that 

parking lot.  They're all interrelated, and 

actually, the parking -- I'm sorry.  Not the 

parking.  The landscaping table, which is 1-12 and 

2-12, kind of sums it up really, I think, in a way 

that shows kind of what we're asking for overall.      

So I think I'll start with the -- 

overall what we have here, and then I'll tell you 

what we're asking for.  Right off of the bat, 
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bufferyards, we're not requesting any relief from 

bufferyards.  We are meeting the full intent of 

the Ordinance.  We're looking with regard to the 

trees and shrubs that surround the perimeter of 

the property.  Really, the request comes in terms 

of the interior landscaping, and it's really a 

function of, I guess, the amount of parking that 

we're trying to put onto the site and what is left 

to -- you know, for our landscaping islands and 

what is going to create a nice atmosphere, and it 

will create shade, one that also -- creating a 

security risk for, you know, lots of trees 

obstructing views of turning movements and 

whatnot.  So we have internal parking shown in 

blues and greens on here, on each plan, that show 

the amount of trees that are actually being 

provided.          

And I don't know how much detail you 

want to go into here.  But in the end, it's very 

short.  You know, we have a request to have trees 

that are reduced from the total required by an 

amount of approximately -- for Boardwalk 1, it 

would be 132 reduced amount of trees and then 

Boardwalk 2 -- how much would this one be?

MR. McCARTHY:  139.
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MS. BEAVES:  Boardwalk No. 2 would 

be a 139 tree reduction but no reduction in 

shrubs.

MR. PATTERSON:  I think you're 

overestimating.  Looking at Variance Request No. 

8, you're coming up with 142 deciduous trees, and 

I believe that's based on the gross floor area 

rather than the footprint.  So that requirement is 

only about 35 trees.  So you may be closer than 

you think.  Keeping at where the --

MS. BEAVES:  Sure.  Yeah.  I mean, 

when I gross -- I mean, we have 106,000 gross from 

all four floors.  If it truly is a footprint, 

then, yes.  I mean, if it's just the one 

footprint, then, of course, it would be less.  But 

that's good to know.

MR. McCARTHY:  What would you 

anticipate your normal experience would be, just 

the base footprint?

MS. BEAVES:  It varies with -- I 

mean, I have seen foot -- it is usually based on a 

footprint in cases of land cover and things like 

that.  But I really --

MR. BISH:  This is based on gross 

lot area.  So we're looking at Section 27-207.1.C.
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MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. BISH:  It says one deciduous 

tree must be planted for each 750 square feet of 

gross lot area.

MS. BEAVES:  So it really would be 

just the single footprint.  It would be the -- a 

quarter of what we've asked for, which it does -- 

I mean, I think -- in the end that we'd need -- 

we'd still do a request for relief from the total 

count, because that would take us down a quarter 

of the required trees.  And then it would be -- so 

it would be 36 times 3 is -- so 105-ish less than 

we needed.  I'm asking for relief in the 130 

range.  So we are -- that would be much less.  But 

it's still a request.

MR. McCARTHY:  I'm not sure I 

follow your math.  So you'd be taking your 

footprint, which is 26,500 right there.

MS. BEAVES:  I just took the 142 

and took it by -- and quartered it and said that 

we would need to provide only then 70 -- 36 trees 

instead of 142.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.  You would be 

down to 35 or 36.

MS. BEAVES:  So I just reduced my 
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asking by about 108, and I was asking for about 

130.  So I think what I'm thinking in my head is 

that we are still in need of a request for a 

reduction in trees.  It wouldn't be as significant 

then --

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.

MS. BEAVES:  -- as it was.

MR. McCARTHY:  You should thank 

Dan.

MS. BEAVES:  Thank you.

MR. PATTERSON:  You're welcome.

MS. BEAVES:  Well, that is good.  

And we, you know, have planted to the extent 

possible everywhere that we -- you know, a tree 

will not grow if it's crammed in with a bunch of 

other trees.  So what we put here is, I think, 

what we reasonably expect to live and, you know, 

also look nice.  So, you know, it does end up 

being that we do need some sidewalks, which is why 

some of these trees aren't in here (indicating).  

But we have planted shrubs in every area where we 

felt it was appropriate that a tree could not fit.  

I suppose going from these, it would be 

the size of these fell within -- it wasn't the -- 

quite the ten -- the dimensional area that these 
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tree islands were required to be.  But we've given 

it -- as much as we could in some of these spaces 

where we were able to expand on the size, we did 

that.  So we have some skinnier islands on the end 

just due to the -- probably the outfit for the 

most part.  We took advantage of other areas as we 

needed to get the shade, to get additional trees, 

and then in order to get the overall dimensions to 

be borderline with the Code.

MS. MITINGER:  And, Mark, you -- 

Adele.  Sorry.  You had noted some concerns with 

respect to having too many trees on a site.  Can 

you explain that a little bit further?  

MS. BEAVES:  Well, when you have, 

you know, trees at intersections that are 

required, they -- sometimes they do tend to 

obstruct a view.  We try to make sure that there's 

not going to be a case where you have trees 

blocking people's view from turning movements.  

And there's also a security risk, too, with 

having, of course, the trees on your lot, 

especially when -- and this is a 24-hour operation.  

So --

MR. HVIZDAK:  We do find that with 

-- sometimes with our insurance carriers.  What 
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you will see -- like, you have a new building, and 

what everyone wants to see is they want to see 

trees and plants that are just overplanted.  

Because you have smaller trees.  You know, it's 

not your 20-, 30-, 40-foot trees or, you know, 

established shrubs or whatever they might be.  So 

what happens is five years, eight years, ten years 

down the road when this stuff really starts to 

take bloom, now you have a jungle on your hands, 

and you have a security issue.          

So what we'll see from our insurance 

carriers sometimes with their walk-throughs is 

they'll say, no, this isn't safe, you need to take 

this out, you know, whatever it might be, and 

that's the reason.  So it's two.  It's, you know, 

pedestrian and vehicle traffic, as well as just 

safety around the building for employees, staff, 

whoever it might be.

MS. MITINGER:  And as Adele noted, 

there's not a request being made for any reduction 

of the buffer.  So this is really going to be in 

the interior of the site and less of a variance 

than originally anticipated.

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  The actual 
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calculation would be 35 trees, I think.  Is that 

what you have, Dan?

MR. PATTERSON:  Yeah.  I came up 

with 25 on one and 32 on the other.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  That's what I have.

MS. LUDWIG:  20 -- because if it's 

-- well, I guess I just took 106,000 divided by 

the 4 stories and got 26,500 and then divided that 

by 750 and got 35 for Boardwalk 1.

MR. PATTERSON:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  So --

MS. BEAVES:  I just took mine over 

and divided it by four.

MS. LUDWIG:  So that's a 

difference of 107.  So that's a big difference.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  That's based on gross 

lot area, not building footprint.

MR. PATTERSON:  I know.

MS. LUDWIG:  It says building 

footprint.

MS. MITINGER:  It does say 

footprint.

MS. BEAVES:  It says occupied.  
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But it's an interesting wording.  Yeah.

MR. PATTERSON:  Occupied by the 

daily footprint.

MS. BEAVES:  So it's the lot area 

that's occupied.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  I see that.

MS. BEAVES:  It's not the gross 

footprint -- or the gross building.  It's not the --

MS. MITINGER:  It is the parcel 

now.  The parcels are going to --

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.  So if we take 

that down, then we're still asking for some relief 

with trees, because the reduction -- the 

difference between the required and the new trees 

that were actually provided is higher, but it was 

still needed.  So -- but it was significantly 

less.          

And I just want to point out overall, 

again, I mean, when you look at this 6-, 7-acre 

site, there's, you know, 200 -- almost 200 trees 

that are required here, you know, well vegetated, 

well shielded.  And I think it would look nice.

MR. McCARTHY:  Did -- would you be 

willing to -- whatever the net difference ends up 

being, which is significantly reduced now, would 
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you be willing to plant that difference -- work 

out an agreement with the Township, plant trees 

within the Township or -- 

(Discussion held off the record.) 

MS. BEAVES:  Well, that -- I mean, 

that's a -- what are you looking for?

MR. HVIZDAK:  We can -- I mean, 

some partners agree to that, some partners do not.  

I mean, we'll be glad to take it back and ask that 

question.  I can't answer that.  But we certainly 

can take it back to the partnership and see what 

they say.  Would you agree?

MS. MITINGER:  I would say -- I 

mean, it's -- I -- the City does the same thing of 

-- if you can't meet the tree requirement on-site 

paying into a fund where other trees can be 

planted elsewhere in the community.  That's 

certainly something that we would entertain.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. MITINGER:  Now that the number 

of trees is --

MR. McCARTHY:  Reduced.

MS. MITINGER:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Again, thank Dan.

MR. PATTERSON:  I'm good with 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

65

math.

MS. LUDWIG:  I think it would be 

25 needed for Boardwalk 1; right?

MR. BRUNI:  25 and 32.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah, 25 and 32.

MR. McCARTHY:  So 57.

MS. LUDWIG:  And, I mean, when you 

look at the plan, like, it's not one where I'm 

like, oh, man, I think we could get another tree 

here.  I mean, I think between the bufferyard 

they've provided that they're -- you know, they're 

meeting that requirement.  There's plenty of trees 

on-site there, I think, already.  I don't know 

where they could really cram any more in without 

them needing some other variance for some other 

requirement that we require.

MS. BEAVES:  Any questions on 

landscaping?

MR. BISH:  I don't think so.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  We can move to the 

final request, which is, you know, somewhat of a 

-- I guess a similar theme here.  You know, the 

net buildable area is a calculation that was 

within the Ordinance which, you know, attempts to 
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take into account the existing land features that 

could be deducted from your buildable area.  And 

we talked a little bit earlier about the slopes, 

and it's really the driving factor here with this 

request, is that, you know, we do have some areas 

that are in the slope zones that are getting 

credited at about .75 to .25 of the buildable 

area.

You know, we are making use of it 

generally, like I said, trying to maximize the 

buildable area, a significant expense to, you 

know -- and to get as much as we can on the site.  

But we do need to request some relief from the 

buildable area to allow us to achieve the full 

potential of the sites.  You know, sticking with 

that, we would be, you know, scaling back and then 

obviously having additional repercussions on 

parking and whatnot.  So I feel like this is sort 

of a similar request and then on the same line as 

the initial requests for the parking and the 

landscaping.

MS. MITINGER:  And, Adele, this 

request particularly is related to the topography 

of the parcel and the unique conditions of the 

site?
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MS. BEAVES:  Correct.

MR. McCARTHY:  So, Mark, as you 

referenced before and, Adele, is it -- does it 

look like the variances and the topography are 

caused by what has been left over?

MS. BEAVES:  I think it was not 

left in a con -- you know, in a, you know, perfect 

condition for immediate construction.  So I think 

there have -- there were some probably challenges 

that would be with the remainder.

MR. BRUNI:  So, Tim, what's it 

referred to as?

MR. BISH:  Soil stockpiles.

MR. BRUNI:  Soil stockpiles.

MS. BEAVES:  Yeah.  I mean, there 

is some -- you know, especially this one 

(indicating), this is definitely some -- I call it 

lumpiness, I guess, that is, you know -- you do 

have pockets of slopes.  I think there's primarily 

stockpiles located in this area (indicating), 

which would make sense.  You know, this is where 

they were working on the road.  So we have a lot 

in here (indicating).  You have some -- what may 

have been remnant erosion controls, you know, that 

got left, you know, when they were -- if they 
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don't have something to build, you would, you 

know, go and destabilize or decommission the area 

over time, and it just becomes kind of part of the 

topography, something that may have happened in 

these cases.  And, you know, we -- when we made 

our initial surveys, we'd see these, and then we'd 

do a slope zone map to determine some of these 

calculations.  And you really are getting -- I 

wish I had an exhibit for that.  You're getting 

some of the artificial slope.  It's really kind of 

hurting you.  You see these topics --

MR. BRUNI:  Referring to one -- 

refer to the exhibits.

MR. BISH:  2-6.

MS. BEAVES:  2-6?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MS. BEAVES:  And also 1-6.

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MS. BEAVES:  Which, you know, 

those pockets of man-made areas really kind of 

hurt your overall acreage.  Boardwalk 1, you have 

this edge here (indicating) that is to the west 

that is significantly steep.  You know, you can 

see these areas -- the intermediate areas that are 

in blue are the middle range, which shows getting 
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credited at 75 percent of what you could -- would 

be able to build on.  So you're showing a 

25-percent reduction for -- in all of these blue 

areas.  And then over here (indicating), you have 

-- we have the floodplain that I talked about 

which we're not going to do.  So that's okay.  And 

we're staying extremely well off of that.  And the 

red boundary is where -- I really have 

multiple-area limits where I want it to be.  In 

this case, it's the majority of the site, and, 

then, of course, we're staying off of the 

resource.  So, you know, I think they're not like 

a freshly graded site ready for a building.  Put 

it that way.

MR. BISH:  If you removed the soil 

stockpile areas and if -- and they were basically 

applied to slopes that are under 15 percent, which 

would allow you to restore 100 percent of those, 

would you still require a variance?

MS. BEAVES:  I think we probably 

would, just because these (indicating) would not 

qualify, these edges.  Because, really, the edges 

are very well -- I would say the stockpiles are in 

this area (indicating).  This (indicating), in 

particular, this edge, is going to still take us 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

70

over, and that's where, you know, you have the 

ravine that comes -- starts to come down to the 

stream.  So, I mean, it may be closer.  But I 

imagine we would still have something small to ask 

for here, too.

MR. McCARTHY:  So the retaining 

walls you're proposing, would they have any 

substantial impact on the area that you're 

disturbing?  I mean, these walls, are they just, 

you know, run-of-the-mill retaining walls, or are 

they engineered walls or --

MS. BEAVES:  They would be 

engineered, yes.  So, I mean, we -- they'd be 

likely modular and nice looking, you know, like a 

stone block.  It wouldn't be like a shotcrete wall 

or anything like that.  It would be designed.  And 

we go down and do a typical analysis on the site, 

and, of course, we'd be doing, you know, that type 

of design and looking at the stability and -- you 

know, just in general, stone walls out there and 

the know factor and the design of the wall.  And 

it would match.  I would expect that they would 

match the architecture of the buildings and would 

not, you know, be an eyesore.  They would be an 

architectural feature.
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MR. McCARTHY:  So if you were -- 

just for clarification, if you were unable to 

disturb on the exhibit where we were looking at 

those orange areas --

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- you would not be 

able to --

MS. BEAVES:  We'd be in here 

(indicating) probably before we caught up to slope 

with the two of them, a cut slope.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  Because, you know, 

you could see -- if you can see sort of the two -- 

these are two different contours coming down the 

hill, you know.  If we were to continue that on -- 

and our retaining wall has a slight batter.  But 

it's, you know -- it's a couple of feet per 

vertical foot -- or a couple of inches per 

vertical foot.  We would have to extend this cut 

slope (indicating) out, and we would probably 

meet, I would have to guess, somewhere in this 

range (indicating).  So you're -- we'd wipe up a 

third of the development.  And then over here 

(indicating), you know, the top slope is in this 

range (indicating).  So we'd lose the entire 
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second -- this last bay here (indicating) at 

least, maybe one.  So I would expect that, yeah, 

they're similar, similar lots of parking.

MR. BRUNI:  Any more questions, 

Chip?

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Dan, do you have any 

questions?

MR. PATTERSON:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Tim?

MR. BISH:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I'm good, too.  

Thank you for your presentation.  Anyone else have 

anything for me to --

MR. BISH:  I do not.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  At this time -- 

Laura, I know you've chimed in a little bit 

already.  But do you have anything else that you 

would like to say on the Township's behalf?

MS. LUDWIG:  No, I do not, unless 

you have any questions.

MR. McCARTHY:  On the buildable -- 

the part we just covered, I guess, the --

MS. LUDWIG:  The buildable area.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.
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MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  What -- I mean, 

what normally do you see in these types of cases?  

I mean, what is --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  I mean, I 

think these sites are just small and kind of oddly 

shaped, and they've got the slopes on each side, 

which is kind of hindering that calculation a 

little bit.  I mean, I think this is the first 

time I've ever seen a variance request for this 

come through.  So it is a little odd.  But our 

engineers did review it.  They're aware that 

they're going through the variance request for it, 

and they didn't express any reserves.

MR. McCARTHY:  So whatever --

MS. LUDWIG:  I think it's just 

really unusual constraints of these smaller 

parcels given the slopes on the sites.

MR. McCARTHY:  So whatever land 

development plan or whatever they have to go 

through, the engineers are going to say these 

walls are sufficient?  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  They still 
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have to go through land development --

MR. McCARTHY:  All right.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- approval.  So 

they're getting their variances first.  They still 

have to submit their land development plans that 

will go before the Planning Commission, get 

reviewed by the engineers and go before the Board 

for final approval.  So, yeah.  That's the next 

piece, I believe, after -- you know, pending 

tonight.  So --

MR. PATTERSON:  Right at the 

drop-off for the ravine, will there be any kind of 

barrier preventing any vehicles from --

MS. BEAVES:  Oh, yes, there will 

be.  And I believe there's -- in addition to some 

piping, there is -- there will be a guiderail.

MR. PATTERSON:  Okay.

MS. BEAVES:  Uh-huh.

MR. PATTERSON:  Not that that's 

any of our business.  But I was just wondering.

MS. BEAVES:  Put it in there.  I 

mean, maybe not a guiderail style but something 

that will prevent traffic --

MS. MITINGER:  Excuse me.  Mark 

might have a little explanation about what their 
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insurance carrier would require about making sure 

people don't go --

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yeah.

MS. MITINGER:  -- through the 

ravine.  I mean, it's a --

MR. HVIZDAK:  Absolutely.

MS. MITINGER:  -- site safety --

MR. HVIZDAK:  Yes.

MS. MITINGER:  -- issue as well.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura, what's -- what 

is your experience within the Township with other 

office buildings and parking and the -- have you 

seen any issues or any --

MS. LUDWIG:  No.  I mean, the only 

-- I mean, the Cigna building, which was already 

referenced, did back in -- and CEC was the 

engineer for that project as well.

MS. BEAVES:  Not me.

MS. LUDWIG:  Not you but someone 

else at CEC.  But they did a parking expansion of 

the Cigna building.  That's significantly more 

stories, significantly larger.  I mean, I've been 

up there recently, and I haven't seen it fully, 

you know -- I've never seen it full.  So, you 

know, I think my experience is more probably in 
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retail and not so much office.  But a lot of those 

areas up there are overparked.  You could put a 

full building on some of those parking lots.

MR. BRUNI:  And then are you -- 

you're definitely in agreement with Dan's 

modification on the trees?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  I'm fine with 

that.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I just wanted 

to make sure that was in there.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh, yeah.  And I 

think we did that for the last applicant recently 

as well that had a similar request here.  It would 

have been here.

MR. BRUNI:  Right, it was.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- it was just a 

matter of interpretation sometimes, how the 

Ordinance can be worded.  So --

MR. BISH:  So what's the 

Township's position on the landscape variances and 

the buildable area variance?

MS. LUDWIG:  I don't have any 

issues on -- we don't have any issues on either 
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request.  I feel like, you know, a lot of 

applicants won't always go the full buffer, and 

they've provided the full buffer, which is great.  

I think we pre -- almost prefer that maybe in some 

cases.  I think the landscaping islands, that's 

also something we're looking at through the 

Ordinance re-writing, of just eliminating that 

requirement for spaces.  So I think they've put 

enough trees and shrubs on there.  I don't see how 

they could put much more.          

If they would want to look at doing 

like the fee in lieu for the, I guess, 25 plus 32 

trees that are remaining, we could discuss that.  

That could be up to whoever -- we could discuss 

that at a later date.  But, you know, I do think 

what they've provided is adequate.  That would be 

the next thing.

MS. MITINGER:  Is that a 

discussion that would be part of the developer's 

agreement or --

MS. LUDWIG:  I think so.

MS. MITINGER:  -- it could be --

MS. LUDWIG:  It could be part of 

the developer's agreement, and then as we're going 

through land development approval, we can talk 
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about that, too.

MS. MITINGER:  I was going to say, 

because there's the land development approval.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah, yeah.  And our 

Solicitor attends the Planning Commission 

meetings.  So he would be here sitting next to me, 

and our engineer would be there, too.  So --

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- yeah.  So we 

could --

MS. MITINGER:  Did that -- and 

that would give us an opportunity to take a look 

at what the numbers would be.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah, yeah.

MS. MITINGER:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And do you guys 

have any more questions for Laura?

MR. McCARTHY:  No.  We're good.

MR. PATTERSON:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  At -- there is 

no public here.  So at this time, I'm going to 

break for executive session so we can discuss it.  

We'll be back shortly.               

(Short recess taken.)               

(Executive session held.)
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MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Let the record 

show that we re-convened at about 9:00.  All 

right.  At this time, could I have a motion to 

close the Public Hearing?  

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. PATTERSON:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor, 

say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  The motion carries.  

At this time, can I have a motion regarding the 

Boardwalk 1 office building application by 2000 

Park Lane Properties, L.P.?

MR. PATTERSON:  Motion to approve 

the application filed by 2000 Park Lane 

Properties, L.P., hereinafter referred to as the 

Applicant, requesting variances from the minimum 

parking, minimum deciduous trees, minimum interior 

parking area landscape, minimum surface parking 

area, interior landscaping and island, and net 

buildable area analysis and implementation of the 

requirements of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

hereinafter referred to as the Zoning Ordinance, 

related to the proposed construction of an office 
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building known as Boardwalk 1 on property located 

on Park Lane at its intersection with Summit Park 

Drive in the Township B-2 General Business 

District, currently designated as Allegheny County 

Parcel ID No. 497-C-1, hereinafter referred to as 

the subject property, in accordance with the 

application materials, plans, and testimony 

accepted into the hearing record by the Board and 

subject to the following conditions:          

Compliance with Laws.  The Applicant 

and the use and development of the subject 

property shall comply with all applicable Federal, 

state, county, and Township laws, statutes, 

ordinances, resolutions, and regulations, 

including but not limited to the Zoning Ordinance.         

Permits and Approvals.  The Applicant 

shall apply for and obtain any and all necessary 

Federal, state, county, and Township permits and 

approvals for the proposed development on the 

subject property, including but not limited to 

land development, plan approval from the Township 

Board of Supervisors.  The Applicant and the use 

and development of the subject property shall 

comply with all such Federal, state, county, and 

Township permits and approvals.          
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Off-Street Parking Variance.  The 

variance from the off-street parking requirement 

under Section 27-302.D and Table 27-6 of the 

Zoning Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to provide one parking space for each 

200 square feet of gross floor area for the 

proposed business and professional office use in 

order to permit the Applicant to provide and 

maintain off-street parking for the proposed 

office use on the subject property at a rate of 1 

parking space for each 250 square feet of gross 

floor area.

Interior Parking Area Landscaping 

Requirement.  The variance from the interior 

parking area landscape requirement of Section 

27-207.2.B of the Zoning Ordinance relieves the 

Applicant of the requirement to install the 

minimum interior parking area landscaping on the 

subject property required by Section 27-207.2.B of 

the Zoning Ordinance.  This variance does not 

modify the requirements of Subsection 

27-207.2.B(1) and (2) of the Zoning Ordinance.  

The Applicant shall provide and maintain landscape 

plantings (trees, shrubs, perennials, et cetera) 

on the subject property consistent with the plan 
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identified as Drawing No. SP-01B dated May 2016 

prepared by Civil & Environmental Consultants, 

Inc., entered into the hearing record as Exhibit 

1-5 except as modifications are necessary to 

comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals (the landscape 

plan).  To the extent that the landscape plan does 

not include the quantity required by Section 

27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance, then the 

Applicant shall install the balance of such trees 

on Township property or other property in the 

Township acceptable to the Township community 

development director.          

Subsurface Parking Area -- Surface 

Parking Area Interior Landscaping and Island 

Variance.  The variance from the surface parking 

area interior landscaping and island requirements 

of Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance 

relieves the Applicant of the requirement to 

install the minimum surface parking area interior 

landscaping and islands on the subject property 

required by Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning 

Ordinance.  The Applicant shall provide and 

maintain landscape plantings (trees, shrubs, 

perennials, et cetera) on the subject property 
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consistent with the landscape plan.  To the extent 

that the landscape plan does not include the 

quantity of trees required by Section 

27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance, then the 

Applicant shall install the balance of such 

required trees on Township property or other 

property in the Township acceptable to the 

Township community development director.          

Deciduous Tree Variance.  The variance 

from the deciduous tree requirement of Section 

27-207.1.C of the Zoning Ordinance relieves the 

Applicant of the requirement to install the 

minimum required deciduous trees on the subject 

property.  The Applicant shall provide and 

maintain deciduous trees on the subject property 

consistent with the landscape plan.  To the extent 

that the landscape plan does not include the 

quantity of deciduous trees required by Section 

27-207.1.C of the Zoning Ordinance, then the 

Applicant shall install the balance of such 

required deciduous trees on Township property or 

other property in the Township acceptable to the 

Township community development director.          

Net Buildable Area Analysis and 

Implementation Variance.  The variance from the 
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net buildable area analysis and implementation 

requirements of Section 27-505 of the Zoning 

Ordinance permits the Applicant to use a maximum 

net buildable area of 5.80 acres pursuant to the 

plan identified as Drawing SP-01C dated May 2016 

prepared by Civil & Environmental Consultants, 

Inc., entered into the hearing record as Exhibit 

1-6, except as modifications are necessary to 

comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals.          

Decision Scope.  The variances granted 

by this decision are specific to the proposed 

development on the subject property as referenced 

in the exhibits and testimony entered into hearing 

record by the Board (the proposed development).  

This decision shall have no precedential value for 

similar applications by the Applicant or any other 

applicant at any location in the Township.  No 

modification or change in the terms of this 

decision shall be effective unless approved by the 

Board through an amended variance.          

Construction Deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed development shall 

commence within one year of the date of this 

decision and be completed within two years of the 
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date of this decision.          

Failure to Comply.  Failure to comply 

with the above-referenced terms and conditions of 

this decision shall result in the variances 

granted by this decision being rendered null and 

void.

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor, 

say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  The motion carries.  

Now, we have to go through this again.  Do I have 

a motion for the Boardwalk 2 office building 

application from Summit Park Drive Lot 4 Partners, 

L.P.?

MR. McCARTHY:  Mr. Chairman, I'd 

make a move to approve the application filed by 

Summit Park Drive Lot 4 Partners, L.P., 

hereinafter referred to as the Applicant, 

requesting variances from the minimum parking, 

minimum deciduous tree, minimum interior parking 

area landscape, minimum surface parking area 

interior landscaping and island, and net buildable 
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area analysis and the implementation requirements 

of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette Township Code 

of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, hereinafter 

referred to as the Zoning Ordinance, related to 

the proposed construction of an office building 

known as Boardwalk 2 on property located on Park 

Lane and its intersection with Summit Park Drive 

in the Township B-2 General Business District, 

currently designated as a portion of Allegheny 

County Parcel ID 498-K-54, hereinafter referred to 

as the subject property, in accordance with the 

application materials, plans, and testimony 

accepted into the hearing record by the Board and 

subject to following conditions:          

1.  Compliance with Laws.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

Federal, state, county, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, state, county, and Township 

permits and approvals for the proposed development 
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on the subject property, including but not limited 

to the land development plan approval from the 

Township Board of Supervisors.  The Applicant and 

the use and development of the subject property 

shall comply with all such Federal, state, county, 

and Township permits and approvals.          

3.  Off-street Parking Variance.  The 

variance from the off-street parking requirement 

under Section 27-302.D and Table 27-6 of the 

Zoning Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to provide one parking space for each 

250 square feet of gross floor area for the 

proposed business and professional office use (the 

proposed office use) in order to permit the 

Applicant to provide and maintain off-street 

parking for the proposed office use on the subject 

property at a rate of one parking space for each 

250 square feet of gross floor area.          

4.  Interior Parking Area Landscape 

Requirement.  The variance from the interior 

parking area landscape requirement of Section 

27-207.2.B of the Zoning Ordinance relieves the 

Applicant of the requirement to install the 

minimum interior parking area landscaping on the 

subject property required by Section 27-207.2.B of 
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the Zoning Ordinance.  This variance does not 

modify the requirements of Subsection 

27-207.2.B(1) and (2) of the Zoning Ordinance.  

The Applicant shall provide and maintain landscape 

plantings (trees, shrubs, perennials, et cetera) 

on the subject property consistent with the plan 

identified as Drawing No. SP-01E dated May 2016 

prepared by Civil & Environmental Consultants, 

Inc., entered into the hearing record as Exhibit 

2-5, except as modifications are necessary to 

comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals (the landscape 

plan).  To the extent that the landscape plan does 

not include the quantity of trees required by 

Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance, 

then the Applicant shall install the balance of 

such required trees on Township property or other 

property in the Township acceptable to the 

Township community development director.

5.  Surface Parking Area Interior 

Landscaping and Island Variance.  The variance 

from the surface parking area interior landscaping 

and island requirements of Section 27-207.2.B(2) 

of the Zoning Ordinance relieves the Applicant of 

the requirement to install the minimum surface 
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parking area interior landscaping and islands on 

the subject property required by Section 

27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance.  The 

Applicant shall provide and maintain landscape 

plantings (trees, shrubs, perennials, et cetera) 

on the subject property consistent with the 

landscape plan.  To the extent the landscape plan 

does not include the quantity of trees required by 

Section 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance, 

then the Applicant shall install the balance of 

such required trees on Township property or other 

property in the Township acceptable to the 

Township community development director.          

6.  Deciduous Tree Variance.  The 

variance from the deciduous tree requirement of 

Section 27-207.1.C of the Zoning Ordinance 

relieves the Applicant of the requirement to 

install the minimum required deciduous trees on 

the subject property.  The Applicant shall provide 

and maintain deciduous trees on the subject 

property consistent with the landscape plan.  To 

the extent that the landscape plan does not 

include the quantity of deciduous trees required 

by Section 27-207.1.C of the Zoning Ordinance, 

then the Applicant shall install the balance of 
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such required deciduous trees on Township property 

or other property in the Township acceptable to 

the Township community development director.          

7.  Net Buildable Area Analysis and 

Implementation Variance.  The variance from the 

net buildable area analysis and implementation 

requirements of Section 27-505 of the Zoning 

Ordinance permits the Applicant to use a maximum 

net buildable area of 5.08 acres (sic) pursuant to 

the plan identified as Drawing No. SP-01F dated 

May 2016 prepared by Civil & Environmental 

Consultants, Inc., entered into the hearing record 

as Exhibit 2-6, except as modifications are 

necessary to comply with this decision and other 

necessary Township permits and approvals.          

8.  Decision Scope.  The variances 

granted by this decision are specific to the 

proposed development on the subject property as 

referenced in the exhibits and testimony entered 

into the hearing record by the Board (the proposed 

development).  This decision shall have no 

precedential value for similar applications by the 

Applicant or any other applicant at any location 

in the Township.  No modification or change in the 

terms of this decision shall be effective unless 
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approved by the Board through an amended variance.         

9.  Construction Deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed development shall 

commence within one year of the date of this 

decision and be completed within two years of the 

date of this decision.          

10.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

Comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variances granted by this decision being rendered 

null and void.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  We have one --

MR. BISH:  One correction.

MR. BRUNI:  Yeah.  In the net 

buildable area --

MR. BISH:  Yes, the net buildable 

-- actually, Condition 7.  The Applicant is 

permitted to use the maximum net buildable area -- 

it should be 6.5 acres pursuant to the plan 

identified as SP-01F. That is the request, right, 

for Building --

MS. BEAVES:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  -- 2?

MS. BEAVES:  Building 2.

MR. BISH:  6.5.
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MS. BEAVES:  Correct.

MR. BISH:  And Building 1 was 5.8; 

correct?

MS. BEAVES:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. PATTERSON:  With that 

correction, I second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor, 

say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Motion carries.  Good 

luck with everything.

MS. MITINGER:  Thank you.  Good 

sharing to have them both read the motions.  Well 

done.

MR. BRUNI:  Any other comments 

before we adjourn?

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Hearing none, the 

meeting is adjourned.  Thank you. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 9:16 p.m., this date.)

                   - - - - - 
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        proceedings and evidence are contained
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        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Leah M. Attanucci
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